
Florida 2011 – Trip Diary –
Part 3
Tuesday January 18 – We began the day  at Sizzler’s breakfast
buffet, again.  If you are noticing a pattern, you won’t be
surprised to see this in the diary for pretty much every day
of the week.  The prices there were great ($3.99 per adult and
kids were free!), the food wasn’t bad, and it left our group
full enough to sustain us until mid-afternoon, which saved us
a lot of money.  Today was Epcot day, and it was a great day –
the sun finally came out, and the temp was in the low 70s.  We
rode the usual favorites, and we got to take our daughter
Disney on my favorite Epcot ride Soarin’ for the first time
because she was finally tall enough – and she liked it!  Epcot
has a World Showcase which is an area set up like different
countries, so we took the ferry to Germany and walked to Japan
for their delicious snow cones.  We walked around the lake
through Morocco and Italy, and stopped in Norway and Mexico
for their boat rides which are very cool.  Someday I would
like to visit the countries in Epcot, sampling the ethnic
foods as I go – but that’s more of a retirement plan since the
kids would never go for that now!  Oh, and we ran into Stitch
in America!

After the day at Epcot, we sent the
little ones home with Grandma, and Hubby, Jamy and I attempted
to find a good place to eat dinner, but to our surprise, there
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weren’t  many  good  dinner  choices  left  at  10pm,  even  in
Orlando.  We ended up at Perkins – famished – and they were
out of most everything I asked for.  I stomached the sandwich
I got, which wasn’t very good, and Hubby was not too happy
with his salad.  We did end up with a box of Eclairs to go,
and those were pretty good  – well, what little of them we had
anyway once the kids got a hold of them.  Our friend Derek
arrived that night while we were sleeping, so our next day
would see one more joining our group…

Wednesday January 19 – Breakfast at Sizzler (did you think I
was exaggerating about eating there every day?), then on to
the Magic Kingdom where we spent a fun-filled day.  We learned
that there is an expansion planned and under construction to
double the size of Fantasyland, so we are looking forward to
seeing  that  on  a  future  visit.   Splashwater  Falls  was
undergoing maintenance (usually does in January when we go,
but this is a small price to pay for ideal weather and low
crowds  – BEST time to visit Orlando!!), but we enjoyed the
classics like Big Thunder Mountain Railroad (and little Disney
liked this one, even though it is a roller coaster!), Jungle
Cruise, Haunted Mansion, Pirates of the Caribbean, and Hubby’s
and my personal favorite that many others find to be lame, 
The Carousel of Progress.  We skipped out on Space Mountain
this time, mainly because the kids wouldn’t have liked it, and
we don’t find that its long wait it worth it for a herky-jerky
outdated  roller  coaster.   If  you  are  into  indoor  roller
coasters in the dark, I’ve always liked the Aerosmith one at
Disney’s MGM, er, Hollywood Studios, although  we never find
that park worth the time for a visit since there isn’t much
there.  And King’s Island in Mason Ohio outside of Cincinnati
has a SUPER dark coaster called Flight of Fear.  But back in
Orlando,  the  People  Mover  ride  in  the  Magic  Kingdom,  an
elevated train-type ride that goes all around Tomorrowland,
treated us to a one-of-a-kind glimpse inside Space Mountain –
with the lights on!!  The People Mover travels into the Space
Mountain building, but usually you can only see the glowing
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streaks of the ride trains as they zip past.  Because of a
ride malfunction, the lights in the building were on, so we
got an insider’s view of all the tracks and trains which was
pretty cool!!  After the Magic Kingdom, Derek, Chris and I
took the two oldest kids to Fun Spot to try the extreme go-
karts, but it didn’t go over so well.  The oldest hated them,
and she made me go putt-putt-putt all the way up the spiral
and around the track – that was not fun; I’m more pedal-to-
the-metal!  But we all took a spin on the bumper cars, and
that was some great old-fashioned family fun that everyone was
able to enjoy.

Thursday January 20 – Breakfast at Sizzler (every day – told
ya!), then on to our second day at Universal, this time with
Derek, although we lost one because by now, Jamy’s back pain
was so bad that he had to stay in the rental house and relax
all day.   Thankfully it did not rain this time, and we had a
wonderful day.  It was a bit chilly, but we couldn’t resist
the urge to ride Bluto’s Barges 3 (or was it 4?  I can’t
remember) times in a row –  we were drenched!  Smarter ones in
our group (Derek and Grandma) opted to stay out and stay dry,
but those of us who got off soaked (and shivered) had a
blast.  It’s a large round boat that’s propelled down a raging
river of rapids; every time it dips, the riders on that side
get drenched by a wave that cascades over the wall of the
boat.  Then there are waterfalls and waterspouts – it’s so
much fun to bond with the strangers in your boat as you take
turns  laughing  over  who  gets  soaked  and  who  dodges  the
torrents of water – whether everyone speaks English or not,
there is bonding in the boat!  Next it was on to the Wizarding
World of Harry Potter, and I think I talked about this earlier
in this diary – it’s amazing; that’s all I need to repeat.  We
went on the Forbidden  Journey ride again, this time with
Derek, and he really liked it.  Unfortunately, they decided
that Sammie had shrunk an inch or two since Monday, and she no
longer met the height requirement, so she had to wait in the
child swap room – which is actually quite entertaining because



they  have the old Harry Potter movies playing, and I had
forgotten how young Harry Potter (actor Daniel Radcliffe) was
when the movies began.
After Universal, we went to the McDonald’s largest Playplace
where the kids had a blast.  Grandma stayed with them while
Hubby, Derek and I went to the Titanic attraction I’ve always
wanted to see.  Unfortunately, our adventure was a bit marred
when Hubby was pulled over and ticketed for U-turn in a No U-
turn intersection.  In our opinion, it should have been a
warning  – clearly we were tourists, it was an honest mistake,
he didn’t do  it when there was oncoming traffic present so no
one was in direct danger, and of the 3 people in the car, not
one of us saw the (supposed) no U-turn sign.  Personally, I
think  Orlando should treat their tourists a little more like
the guests that they are, especially considering how much
money  the average tourist brings into their local economy. 
Also, they seemed to milk us for every penny – the ticket
itself was very expensive, and because we were from out of
town, we couldn’t even show up to traffic court and contest
the ticket, not to mention that when we returned home, we were
bombarded with offers of traffic school via mail, which showed
that they were looking for even more money by selling our info
to these traffic schools so they could bombard us with ads.  A
frustrating  episode  in  our  otherwise  super  vacation,  but
that’s enough – traffic ticket tangent over!
So back to the Titanic exhibit…  I’ve always wanted to see it,
but  it’s  quite  pricey,  and  we  were  always  nervous  about
spending so much on trying something new that we didn’t even
know would be worth the cost or not.  So enter Groupon –
before we left, there was a Groupon for Titanic, and we got
it.  It kind of obligated us to fitting this in since we
already had tickets, but with the money we saved on Groupon,
it was worth it.  And, we even made it on time, getting pulled
over and all!  Upon entry, each visitor gets a little card
with the name and info of a Titanic passenger, and one of the
rooms at the end of the tour has a wall with all the names of
the passengers on it.  The lights go down, and the names of



the passengers who survived stay bold while the names of those
who perished are hollow, so you can see if “your” passenger
made it.  Mine survived, which I had guessed correctly because
she  had  been  a  first  class  passenger.   Our  tour  guide
(portraying the famous Titanic personality “Unsinkable” Molly
Brown) was very knowledgeable about all things Titanic, but
our friend Derek’s passenger card stumped her – the name on
his card was half-solid, half-hollowed, so we don’t know if he
made it through the ill-fated voyage or not.  But overall, it
was a lot of fun, and a well spent hour or two.  I’ve always
been  a Titanic buff (excluding the movie which I feel really
commercialized, cheapened, and capitalized on the tragedy and
the great loss of life involved – enough about that), so this
museum was right up my alley.  There were re-creations to see
and explore (a first class cabin, the deck, which they had
even chilled to provide an example of the actual temperature
that night, and the grand staircase, see picture below), as
well as actual artifacts recovered from the bottom of the
ocean, like dishes.  There was room after room of signs to
read and pictures to look at, and as much as I don’t like the
movie, they even had a few costumes and props from it which
were interesting to see.  Among my favorite parts of the
exhibit:  the hall of newspapers, which had newspaper editions
reporting the disaster in 1912 from all over the country,
complete with early 20th century advertisements and other news
articles.
I  also  found  this  quite  remarkable:   it  was  an  ordinary
cooler, and the exploration staff autographed it and put it
down at the bottom of the ocean where the Titanic now lies.  I
forgot how long it was there, but it’s not nearly as long as
the remains of the ship have been there, and this is what the
ocean pressure did to it:



Interesting as it may be, it is a
sad representation of what will happen to the remains of the
luxury liner itself.  Scientists estimate that it won’t last
more than 50 additional years if people don’t find a way to
salvage it and bring it up for study.

Hubby and I in front of the
actual sized re-creation of
the  Titanic's  Grand
Staircase

After Titanic, we stopped at Dippin’ Dots, but it was our only
taste of the delicious ice creamish treat for this trip, and I
was SO disappointed to find out they discontinued my favorite
flavor of Dippin’ Dots:  Root Beer Float.  �
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